## Lessons from the Digital Coalface in the Post-Truth Age: Researching the Middle East Amid Authenticity Vacuums, Transnational Repression & Disinformation

### Marc Owen Jones

Drawing on thirteen years of personal experience researching Middle Eastern politics, I examine how digitality has eroded traditional boundaries between safety and danger, public and private, and democratic and authoritarian spaces. While digital tools initially promised to make research more accessible and secure, they have instead created new vulnerabilities through sophisticated spyware, state-sponsored harassment, and transnational repression. These challenges are compounded by the neoliberal university, which pushes researchers toward public engagement while offering little protection from its consequences. Moreover, the integrity of digital data itself has become increasingly questionable, as state actors and private companies deploy bots, fake personas, and coordinated disinformation campaigns that create "authenticity vacuums" in online spaces. This essay argues that these developments necessitate a fundamental reconsideration of digital research methodologies and ethics, offering practical recommendations for institutions and researchers to navigate this complex landscape while maintaining research integrity and protecting both researchers and their subjects.

Since the Arab Spring, I've become an unwitting magnet for online harassment due to my writing on Gulf, and especially Bahraini, politics. I've received death and rape threats, been depicted as an Iranian puppet wearing a donut-shaped turban in (surprisingly good) caricatures, and even had social media impersonators spout opinions I don't hold. According to my attackers, I'm somehow both gay and homophobic, a Qatari and Iranian stooge, Shi'a, atheist, and a Western secret agent rolled into one. My friends have had their devices bugged, and I have mine checked regularly for intrusive electronic surveillance. I've drank coffee with activists arrested for merely sending a tweet. In 2012, I was banned from returning to Bahrain, the country where I grew up, for criticizing government repression on social media. Amid all this, I've watched the relentless online abuse take a serious toll on both me and others.

At the same time, I've also researched the sheer amount of deception, disinformation, and fakery online. I've identified countless bots, I've exposed journalists who do not even exist, and helped get online trolls suspended. All things considered, I've seen the dark side of researching with, on, and through social media in the "post-truth" age. In this essay, I draw on my thirteen years of personal experience conducting online research in the Middle East and highlight the challenges of digital research in difficult political climates and within a broader context of the neoliberal and reputational university. I discuss the challenges of dealing with social media companies, the impact of targeted harassment campaigns on researchers, and the constantly changing nature of digital threats. Crucially, I also explore the epistemic problems and assumptions of digital data, an increasingly important component of contemporary research, especially as we enter an era of generative AI. Understanding these issues is vital to developing training and strategies to help researchers conduct their work responsibly and safely, but also with validity.

Digital technology has had a multifaceted impact on academia. It has changed both how research can be done and the nature of the research questions asked. It has impacted how research is disseminated. It has transformed the dangers and ethical dilemmas faced by those involved in research. For many social scientists and humanities scholars, including area-studies experts, digital tools and platforms were initially welcomed, as they allowed researchers to engage with their work remotely and connect with the places and people they study in new ways. However, this shift to digital introduces significant challenges to researchers, and especially to those researching authoritarian and illiberal contexts. The same digital technologies that keep researchers connected to their subjects also prevent them from entirely escaping the reach of the people and institutions in power in the regions they are studying. Similarly, digital technology has raised questions about data reliability, and sharpened questions about the blurring and fracturing of barriers between truth and fiction, safety and danger, and authoritarian and democratic contexts.

Digitality here means nothing more than the condition of living in a digital culture, especially with regard to the seeming ubiquity of social networking sites, streaming platforms, blogs, and mobile devices. For many academics, digitality is unavoidable. However, its inexorable rise is not devoid of political and economic drivers. In many regards, the neoliberal context has foisted digitality upon us. There has been growing pressure on researchers to make their work "impactful" and widely recognized.<sup>1</sup> There is a logic to this, of course. There are numerous benefits of public scholarship, such as increased visibility, professional advance-

ment, and the presumed positive impact on society, academia, and individual researchers.<sup>2</sup> In a post-truth age, the public's declining trust in media and academia only intensifies the need for experts to contribute their knowledge. Academics still hold a significant trust advantage over journalists, and their contributions can help improve the accuracy and credibility of news.<sup>3</sup> Social media can also serve as a powerful tool for uncovering abuses of power. Like legacy media, it has been instrumental in bringing to light instances of misconduct, racism, sexism, homophobia, transphobia, and various other types of discrimination, harassment, and violence.<sup>4</sup>

owever, even when social media serves as a tool to expose injustice, it can raise ethical dilemmas. In one instance, for example, in 2020, an American academic was forced to withdraw from a project on women's entrepreneurship in Qatar after a screenshot of a long-deleted blog post from 2008 resurfaced online. The blog post, which featured a forwarded email, contained numerous racist and xenophobic comments about "locals" in Qatar.<sup>5</sup> This occasion raised another potentially troubling dimension of social media: a more-than-decadeold deleted post can cast a long, apparently indelible shadow, pointing to what has been called "context collapse."<sup>6</sup> Context collapse is the process by which multiple audiences across time and place are flattened into a single "context." Social media allows us, academics or otherwise, to be "perpetually or periodically stigmatized as a consequence of a specific action performed in the past."<sup>7</sup> The persistence of digital content over time - also known as "time collapse" - is one of several dimensions in which digitality appears to contribute to the dissolution of conventional boundaries, as between the public and private, the professional and social, the past and present.<sup>8</sup> Indeed, it can be weaponized to attack and undermine the human capacity to change and develop.

In addition to these pull factors, which make academics enthusiastic about using social media to promote their own research, are push factors, which might pressure otherwise reluctant academics to use social media. The rise of branding within the neoliberal university environment has also pushed communications teams and reputation to the forefront of universities' agendas. Paraphrasing Dan Schawbel, media scholar Alison Hearn argues, "new forms of social media have inaugurated the rise of a reputation economy, where aggregated reputation, generated by branding and promotion online and off, threatens to displace all other forms of value."<sup>9</sup> Hearn further claims that "the function of university branding is to legitimate and perpetuate the university's new role as a site for the circulation and accumulation of global finance and knowledge capital."<sup>10</sup> Thus, on the one hand, academics are encouraged to engage with the public so the university can leverage its own reputational benefits for its brand but, on the other hand, they are subject to scrutiny and face the possibility that their contributions are perceived as detrimental to the university's reputation. Thus, anything that might adversely impact brand or reputational value, such as the opinions of its employees, are a potential reputational cost. Consequently, many academics believe their social media posts are monitored for perceived criticism or anything harmful to their university's brand.<sup>11</sup> Indeed, as Brady Robards and Darren Graf write: "This hidden curriculum of surveillance works to produce compliant, self-governing citizenemployees. They are pushed to curate often highly sterile representations of their lives on social media, always under threat of employment doom."<sup>12</sup>

As a case in point, while employed as faculty at a university in the United Kingdom, I sent a tweet from an account I ran that was connected to a university institute. The central administration immediately contacted the department administrator to find out who sent the tweet. They feared the phrasing of my tweet drew too much attention to recent accusations of Islamophobia at the university, and deleted it without my consent. They also advised "whoever" sent it to take social media training. Ironically, my domain of expertise happens to be social media. Similar stories abounded during academic pension strikes in 2018. These strikes, the largest in the history of UK higher education, revolved around changes to academic pensions schemes.<sup>13</sup> Thousands of academics around the United Kingdom, including myself, formed picket lines and went on strike. As with other protest movements, social media was an important tool for mobilization, documentation, and solidarity. However, academics in various institutions were censured by their administrations for the "wrong" type of social media activity – that is to say, any activity that may have cast the university in negative light.<sup>14</sup>

B eyond the professional sphere, the existence of context and time collapse on social media also means that academics' private and social lives are increasingly difficult to keep separate. Private activities disclosed on social media platforms may also be used against the academic to attack their credibility. This could be anything from their sexuality, their lifestyle choices, or their religious beliefs, to name a few examples. Digitality, plus the rise of the reputational university, raises issues of how scandal itself, irrespective of veracity or the presence of wrongdoing, is sufficient to censure the academic who is the subject of it. Digital media has created a blurring, a dissolving of boundaries, between public and private, the scientist and public intellectual, past and present, traditional versus digital methodologies, professional profile and anonymity, and, as we shall see, safety and danger, fact and fiction.

Scholars increasingly face harassment from politically partisan and sometimes openly bigoted groups on social media. Studies indicate that this issue disproportionately affects minorities and women, subjecting them to hate and discrimination including racism, sexism, transphobia, xenophobia, and ableism.<sup>15</sup> Examples abound: In one instance, an educator was fired for posting photos of herself at a drag show on her personal Facebook account.<sup>16</sup> In the Middle East and North Africa region, authorities have targeted lesbian, gay, bisexual, and transgender individuals on social media and dating apps, subjecting them to online extortion, harassment, and public exposure. They have also used unlawfully obtained digital photos, chats, and other private information as evidence in prosecutions, violating the defendants' rights to privacy, due process, and other fundamental human rights.<sup>17</sup>

X (formerly Twitter) is often used to intimidate academics into silence. Such attacks can "terrify and paralyze" academics, as attackers try to "silence, shame, humiliate, bully, intimidate, threaten, terrorize and virtually destroy their human target."<sup>18</sup> This abuse can be augmented by the "online disinhibition effect": that is, how the internet and anonymity enable people to behave and self-disclose in ways they would not face-to-face.<sup>19</sup> Here, the boundaries of the "self" are also eroding. As psychologist John Suler adds, "The absence of face-to-face cues, combined with text-based communication, can significantly alter an individual's sense of self-boundaries. People may feel as if their minds have merged with that of their online companions."<sup>20</sup>

Unlike academic critiques (usually), these online attacks can be deeply offensive and personal, causing significant emotional and psychological distress. The visibility of academics, especially when their contact information is easily accessible through institutional websites, increases their vulnerability to these attacks, exposing them to both online and offline harassment. Being on social media increases the risk of harassment such that it "compromises well-being at work."<sup>21</sup> Indeed, the rise of post-truth populist politics has been characterized by attacks on "experts." The role of legacy media, particularly sensationalist outlets, can exacerbate the situation by negatively framing academic efforts for social change, further inciting public backlash against the researcher and their work. This is particularly true for scholar-activists, who often require or obtain publicity through their efforts to create social or political change. This creates a hostile environment that not only affects the individual but can also deter others from engaging in impactful research due to fear of similar treatment.

Activists' and academics' timelines are often mined for potential "gotcha" moments. During Israel's ongoing blockade and illegal occupation of Gaza, and immediately following the October 7 Hamas-led attacks against Israel, criticism of Israel's campaign in Gaza as genocidal led to provocative and dangerous charges of antisemitism in the press against those critics. A journalist from the mainstream but right-wing British newspaper *The Daily Telegraph* began combing through my tweets and those of other fellow board members of the Bahrain Institute for Rights and Democracy (BIRD), an NGO committed to highlighting human rights abuses in Bahrain, for any content they could misrepresent as antisemitic. (BIRD also acts as the secretariat for the UK's All-Party Parliamentary Group on

Democracy and Human Rights in the Gulf.) The *Telegraph*'s main target was Sayed AlWadaei, a Bahraini activist living in exile in the United Kingdom and a board member of BIRD. The journalist was attempting a character assassination of Al-Wadaei, who had recently won a court case against Tory MP Bob Stewart (and thus provoked Tory ire) for a racially aggravated public order offense.

Although the journalist had initially wished to include me in the piece, the main intent was clearly to try to discredit AlWadaei (and his colleagues) by characterizing his use of the terms "genocide" and "apartheid" as somehow "antisemitic."<sup>22</sup> Of course, the tweets were not antisemitic, but this highlights how journalists working with a particular agenda can mine social media for spurious accusations to attack those they see as political adversaries. Whether through misrepresentation or decontextualizing information, social media timelines can be easily repurposed for audiences who have no knowledge of those being targeted. For activists like AlWadaei, these types of harassment and smear campaigns can potentially jeopardize the work they do, as they give a veneer of media legitimacy to those (such as the Bahrain government) who might wish to pass similar deleterious press clippings on to funders or politicians.

Perpetrators of this kind of defamation often face little to no repercussions, leaving victims to cope with the abuse largely on their own. This situation highlights the necessity for universities and other institutions to develop robust support systems and protective measures for academics engaging with the public, particularly in the volatile space of social media. Protective measures are crucial in safeguarding the well-being of researchers and the integrity of their work. Unfortunately, academic institutions may encourage impact but renege on their responsibility to protect academics, especially when they fear reputational costs. While colleagues may offer sympathy, the institutions themselves often lack the mechanisms or policies to protect and support their staff effectively in the face of public scrutiny and backlash.

In such cases, universities should help their faculty through instances of harassment and provide legal support, should instances of defamation occur. Occupational support, like specialized trauma counseling, should also be offered to affected faculty. And university communications teams should pursue "right of reply" opportunities on behalf of or by those targeted to give them an opportunity in a suitably high-profile publication to defend their position.

hile the neoliberal university brings with it its own set of issues with regard to the growth of digitality, for researchers studying the Middle East or other authoritarian contexts, there are additional sets of problems. The rise of spyware, automated bots, and misinformation campaigns present real threats to their safety and the accuracy of their research, regardless of their physical location. In many ways, a new form of context collapse – spatial collapse – has occurred in the research field. Communicative technologies transcend physical and geographic barriers. The digital space has eroded sovereign bound-aries between authoritarian and nonauthoritarian contexts.

Despite this, the techno-utopianism that tends to follow groundbreaking changes in technology (such as the rise of social media or generative AI) has tended to focus the debate on the positives. There is good reason for this, especially in terms of methods. For example, researchers have noted that research can be improved by a combination of in-person and digital ethnography. Social media scholar Dhiraj Murthy has argued "that a balanced combination of physical and digital ethnography not only gives researchers a larger and more exciting array of methods, but also enables them to demarginalize the voice of respondents."<sup>23</sup>

This generally positive assessment has been reflected in some work on the Middle East, especially as the violence and instability that resulted from the Arab uprisings sparked interest in remote methodologies. Anthropologist Marieke Brandt has argued that while anthropology traditionally values in-person fieldwork, political instability necessitated a shift to digital research methods, which allowed continued contact with displaced populations and inaccessible regions.<sup>24</sup> Brandt highlights several advantages of digital research: increased openness from participants due to anonymity, more genuine dialogues free from self-censorship, extended engagement opportunities, and efficient data transcription. She notes that digital communication eroded distances and borders, while on-the-ground realities revealed "militarised sites of immobility and surveillance, controlling and restricting our movements."25 This juxtaposition underscores a recurring theme of blurring boundaries in digital research contexts. Even here, Brandt infers the breaking down of "barriers" through the digital: between militarized and nonmilitarized, or surveillance and absence of surveillance, or local and "nonlocal."

Furthermore, the dangers faced by researchers working in the Middle East have also validated some concerns about the risks of in-person research. Matthew Hedges, a British PhD student, was arrested in the United Arab Emirates (UAE), kept in solitary confinement where he was reportedly fed a cocktail of drugs, and found guilty of espionage and sentenced to life imprisonment (before he received a pardon).<sup>26</sup> Kylie Moore-Gilbert, an Australian academic, was imprisoned in Iran on accusations of espionage after being invited to a summer school at an Iranian university.<sup>27</sup> One of the most well-publicized cases was Giulio Regeni, the Italian PhD student at Cambridge University who was tortured and murdered by Egyptian security forces while doing field research in Egypt.<sup>28</sup> These examples highlight potential dangers faced by Western researchers in the Middle East. Some, such as the case of Matthew Hedges, have revealed how even research in authoritarian countries traditionally considered "safe" (such as the UAE) can be unpredictable for researchers.

et the solution to the challenges of in-person research may not be the quick digital fix that the optimists hoped for. While such effusive narratives tended to coincide with the initial buzz around new technology, experience has tempered such enthusiasm. The counterrevolution that followed the Arab uprisings has resulted in the increased securitization of the digital space.<sup>29</sup> Digital technology has increasingly been co-opted as a space of surveillance and monitoring. Collecting ethnographic data digitally presents distinct obstacles for social scientists because interactions are mediated through computers that may or may not be secure. Recognizing the potential risks faced by participants from vulnerable groups, the necessary sensitivity of researchers in managing social relations can thereby influence the wider practice of digital ethnography. Ethical considerations include focusing on the selection of the field, the researcher's role, the subjects, and how data are represented.<sup>30</sup>

Indeed, the digital can become a risk itself. As projects rely on technology for communication, data storage, and collaborative analysis, local research assistants (RAs) are burdened with ensuring secure internet connections, safe communication technologies, and reliable data storage methods. This is especially concerning in areas under heavy surveillance, where authorities closely monitor researchers' communications.<sup>31</sup> Specifically, the researcher, or the researcher's RA, if active online, may be exposed to digital harm through surveillance, harassment, and doxing. It may also create a more exploitative dynamic between the locally situated RA and the researcher. Choosing to use a local RA on the basis that the "field" is too dangerous for the researcher (but apparently not for the RA) raises issues of power dynamics between those in positions of privilege and those who are not.

While this has had a chilling effect on some academics who have chosen to avoid visiting certain regions, developments in technology and states' willingness to deploy it have meant that researchers working from afar are still not beyond the reach of authoritarian regimes, whether in liberal democracies or otherwise. There are dangers for both researchers and subjects themselves. Digital technology and projects can form part of the architectures of control. Although there is less time to investigate these more meta levels of surveillance, the affordances of digital technology to allow "remote" fieldwork can lead to a false sense of security. The new affordances of technologies have also benefited authoritarian and illiberal governments, lowering the costs for censorship and extending the reach of remote repression. In other words, staying in one's home institution and eschewing fieldwork in the country does not obviate the dangers wrought by digital technology.

The development of sophisticated spyware and its use by unaccountable authoritarian regimes is threatening privacy as we know it. One example is Pegasus spyware. Developed by the Israeli cyberarms firm NSO Group, Pegasus is a highly sophisticated malware that infiltrates iOS and Android devices to enable the remote surveillance of users. Once installed, it can read text messages, track calls, collect passwords, trace the phone's location, access the target device's microphone and camera, and gather information from apps. Pegasus is known for its stealthy operation and ability to exploit vulnerabilities in smartphone software, making it a powerful tool for spying on individuals, including journalists, activists, and government officials.<sup>32</sup>

We know transnational repression via spyware is widespread. NSO claims clients in forty countries, among them several national governments. When *The Guardian* (and others) accessed a list of targets of Pegasus, the extent of surveillance was shocking. Included on the list were figures "such as Roula Khalaf, the editor of *The Financial Times*, who was deputy editor when her number appeared in the data in 2018."<sup>33</sup> Also targeted was the human rights lawyer Rodney Dixon KC, who has acted as counsel for Matthew Hedges and the fiancé of murdered Saudi journalist Jamal Khashoggi, Hatice Cengiz. Analysis of the data suggests Dixon's number was among a small group of UK numbers that appear to have been targeted for surveillance by Saudi Arabia.<sup>34</sup>

More than a dozen academics from at least five different countries were also targeted by Pegasus.<sup>35</sup> One of these was Madawi al-Rasheed, a Saudi Arabian scholar who resided in the United Kingdom and who was at the time a visiting professor at the London School of Economics.<sup>36</sup> Al-Rasheed wrote, "My work to expose the crimes of the Saudi regime led to a hacking attempt on my phone. Today, I am overwhelmed by feelings of vulnerability and intrusion."<sup>37</sup>

Some of the biggest customers of Pegasus have included Saudi Arabia and the United Arab Emirates, and possibly Morocco. Hedges, after his imprisonment and torture in the UAE, warned journalists and campaigners attending the COP28 climate conference in Dubai to take precautions for their physical and digital security. Hedges's concerns were based on the fact that his phone number was on a list of Pegasus Spyware targets. This also raises issues for academic events (or any events) that might be held in countries that have access to such spyware. Should conference organizers, for example, consider the possibility of intrusive electronic surveillance when organizing conferences?

Pegasus was not the first and will not be the last form of sophisticated spyware. Before Pegasus was FinFisher, developed by the European company Gamma International. Ala'a Shehabi, a British-Bahraini journalist, university lecturer, and activist who lives in London, was among those targeted using FinFisher.<sup>38</sup> As a colleague of Shehabi in the NGO Bahrain Watch, I was concerned. Scholars, activists, and scholar-activists tend to find themselves incurring the wrath of authoritarian or illiberal regimes. The spyware targeting prompted a degree of paranoia. Had we also been targeted? What if our devices had been infected? If compromised, how might this impact our vulnerable contacts, particular those in Bahrain? Digitality has also widened the dragnet of surveillance. The functionalities and affordances of surveillance technology should prompt a renewed "critical interrogation of the one-sided focus on researcher safety and troubles notions of researcher responsibility."<sup>39</sup> Indeed, while there has been a tendency to focus on researcher safety, especially for those in the Global North, spyware can implicate those connected communicatively to the researcher. What many fail to understand about spyware is that infection of an individual also compromises their network of contacts. For example, in the case of Madawi al-Rasheed, while her device was the one compromised, it could theoretically allow the hacker to read messages that al-Rasheed's contacts sent to her. Thus, the net cast is much wider than the individual. These attacks were, in many ways, violations of sovereignty by British allies – a blurring of sovereign boundaries, but also a blurring of the individual, al-Rasheed, and her personal social network. Unfortunately, there seems to be a lack of consequences for allies who engage in this form of surveillance.

It is important to bear in mind that these attacks by foreign states are examples of transnational repression: attacks on people by foreign states outside their sovereign borders. While surveillance by foreign states of perceived "dissidents" abroad is not new, the safety of territoriality has been altered by digital technology, as has the way we store personal information and that of informants. We must be protective of our privacy not just for our own sake, but for the sake of those digitally connected to us.

Having said that, while it's crucial for everyone to focus on data privacy and safety, they must not give in to the anxiety and dread that malicious actors aim to instill. According to cyber researcher John Scott-Railton, "that fear is what these organizations feed on."<sup>40</sup> Well-documented violations of privacy can discourage or discredit research on authoritarian regimes. In many ways there is an inherent paradox: raising awareness and knowledge of digital spyware can also promote a chilling effect. The more we know, the more we may fear. The antidote to this is of course more digital literacy, through which we feel confident and empowered in our own digital hygiene. Assistance from our institutions, whether through up-to-date training or technical support, would be most valuable. Even if universities cannot offer in-house technical support, there should be some mechanism or entity tasked with providing such services to researchers. In my own experience, having one's phone checked for spyware is often done through personal contacts and networks. This informal, ad-hoc approach is suboptimal.

B eyond sophisticated spyware, self-disclosure on social media has also prompted states to punish activists and academics – a component of rhizomatic surveillance (the idea that surveillance networks can be nonhierarchical and connect at any point).<sup>41</sup> In Bahrain in 2011, for example, students and activists who posted critically of the government or ruling family on Facebook and YouTube were punished, either by losing their scholarships or being arrested.<sup>42</sup> Comparative humanities scholar Mike Diboll was fired from Bahrain Polytechnic in 2011 due to his social media activity. His Facebook activity was printed out during a disciplinary hearing as evidence of his "deviance."<sup>43</sup> In such cases, the "honeymoon" period of these new technologies, when people perhaps abandoned caution in part due to the utopian narratives around social media, may have led people to engage in dangerous behaviors. After the honeymoon, academics and activists in Bahrain stopped communicating using social media due to fears that the *mukhabarat* (intelligence agencies) monitored it and that any visible association with someone critical of the regime would be sufficient to prompt suspicion.

Indeed, the nuances of specific social media platforms must also be learned by academics wishing to use them for research. As a case in point, during the Arab uprisings, it was common for anonymous accounts to tag the respective ministry of interior's account with people they deemed critics of the government. While the minister of interior probably did not monitor their replies, this was enough to generate substantial anxiety for some people tagged.<sup>44</sup> On other occasions, limited privacy settings meant progovernment supporters could trawl the social media accounts of others, looking for "evidence" of disloyalty and subsequently doxing critics. I was informed by my own contact in Bahrain that my social media activity (albeit public) had essentially been the reason for me being banned from entering the country.

The emergence of cyber vigilantes, who name and shame government critics, has also been a disturbing phenomenon. I heard from people who, after being mentioned by certain progovernment accounts, would pack a suitcase and put it by their door, waiting for the knock at 3 a.m. by security forces.<sup>45</sup> In Bahrain in 2011, the pitch of online harassment was so severe that one prominent Twitter troll called 7areghum (translation: the one that burns them) was singled out by an independent legal committee tasked with investigating the Bahrain uprising. The committee argued that the account targeted antigovernment protesters, revealing their locations and personal information and subjecting them to harassment, threats, and defamation. The committee even concluded that the account placed individuals in immediate danger and likely breached international law. Despite this, nothing was done, and no one was arrested.

The fear of surveillance can end relationships. Even an academic friend of mine no longer wishes to risk communicating with me via digital technology, regardless of what country we are in or what technology we use. The perception that the authorities of their particular government, based on a good understanding of their capabilities, have eyes and ears everywhere is such that our friendship cannot actually exist in any form. This has made for some awkward social occasions at mutual friends' events, where extra attention must be paid to not accidentally appear in photos together (although even this must be coordinated without directly communicating). overnments and state-aligned entities often employ trolling as a technique to attack critics. The affordances of digital technology allow for largescale digital violence, sometimes called mobbing or brigading. As I have written elsewhere, "The sheer velocity of tweets, the virality, and the 'breakout' is in itself a distinct aspect of a modality of violence. The velocity accentuates the severity of the attack, just as a savage beating is different from a single punch."<sup>46</sup> While undertaking my PhD on political repression in Bahrain, I came under all sorts of attacks on social media. From death threats and threats of rape to websites devoted to attacking me and other activists or researchers. A website traced back to the Czech Republic even published caricatures of me and other activists, accusing us of being "Iran-backed" agents (Figure 1). In one instance, I received a threat of legal action if I did not refrain from commenting online about the dubious credentials of an academic who had misled others about his qualifications and was subsequently acting as an apologist for the Bahrain government's killing of protesters.

Cyber-vigilantism can often take on a far more systematic and seemingly institutional form. The pro-Israel website Canary Mission is perhaps one of the most well-organized and established means of attacking academics online. Canary Mission is essentially a name-and-shame platform. The website documents academics and students deemed to be critical of Israel. Students have reported that appearing on the website has given them anxiety and in some cases forced them to step back from activism.<sup>47</sup> Among my own experiences, I had a student who decided against doing research on the Canary Mission website due to fear of it resulting in her being put on the website. Needless to say, much of the "evidence" provided by Canary Mission consists of social media posts. How universities respond to cyber-vigilantism and spurious smear campaigns should also be scrutinized. In 2025, Goldsmiths University in London apologized and paid damages to lecturer Ray Campbell after suspending him for five months over allegations of antisemitism on social media. The allegations, which were later dismissed as unfounded following an investigation, were based on social media posts collected by GnasherJew, an anonymous pro-Israel monitoring group.<sup>48</sup> The use of vexatious and ultimately unwarranted complaints against academics' social media activity to suspend and discredit scholars reflects a troubling "punish now, ask questions later" approach by the reputational university.

Indeed, criticism of Israel, especially in the United States, has been used as a means of denying opportunities to people at academic institutions. Kenneth Roth, for example, was initially denied a fellowship at Harvard for his criticism of Israel in the course of his job as director at Human Rights Watch.<sup>49</sup> In late 2023, various students had job offers withdrawn due to their criticism of Israel. In some cases, social media posts were used as the basis to rescind offers.<sup>50</sup> A decade earlier, a professor was refused tenure for tweeting critically about Israel.<sup>51</sup> Other ac-

### Lessons from the Digital Coalface in the Post-Truth Age



# *Figure 1* Example of the Cartoons Drawn of Me and Other Activists

Source : Image is a collage of four cartoons posted by the X account WatchBahrain between June 17 and September 19, 2013. The images are still public.

ademics were harassed en masse, such as Nader Hashemi for saying on a podcast that Mossad could have been one of several entities involved in the attack on Salman Rushdie.<sup>52</sup> Again, these illiberal practices demonstrate how regimes or other entities, regardless of whether they are authoritarian or democratic, are using social media and self-disclosure to punish academics. In this way, digitality facilities witch hunts and evidentiary trails that may be used to harm the career or life chances of academics. Even now, my colleagues are debating whether it is safe to attend conferences in the United States after a French scientist was denied entry because border agents found private communications criticizing the Trump administration's research policy. This has been compounded by the fact the U.S. administration has announced they will use generative AI to scan student timelines for "pro-Hamas" content. Often the term "pro-Hamas" just means sympathy to Palestine or criticism of Israel.<sup>53</sup>

key element of "blurring" boundaries enabled by digital technology is the proliferation of digital data, itself increasingly an object of study, whether from social media, databases, or secondary sources on websites or forums. However, while a lot has been written on the ethics of researcher and subject safety as well as new digital forms of harm, less attention has been given to the truthfulness and veracity of the data being collected. It is important to consider the nature of the data being collected. Working remotely does not necessarily only entail traditional ethnographic techniques such as interview or observation being mediated by technology, it also involves the study of new forms of data, big or small, textual or visual. The study of social media has also transcended disciplines, becoming a zeitgeist in its own right. The term "social media analytics" has gained a great deal of attention. It is defined as "an emerging interdisciplinary research field that aims on combining, extending, and adapting methods for analysis of social media data."54 Key to data collection are the four Vs: volume, velocity, variety, and veracity. Of particular relevance here is "veracity."55 Researchers Tatiana Lukoianova and Victoria L. Rubin define the three dimensions of veracity as objectivity, truthfulness, and credibility.<sup>56</sup> "Social media promise a complete and real-time record of 'natural' user activities." However, "spam and missing data both compromise the veracity of the data."57 Added to this is the fact that the researcher cannot determine the veracity of such large amounts of data. Put simply, how do they know who is truly behind the comments they are collecting? If not, then what, or who, can we say it represents?

The existence of troll and bot farms - organized entities composed of internet trolls or automated bots that aim to manipulate public discourse, influence political narratives and disrupt decision-making processes within a given society – is a serious problem on social media.<sup>58</sup> In my own work examining the nature of online interactions, it is clear that social media data are not only not a reflection of public opinion (and never were) but are also corrupted by a multitude of factors. I've found bot and troll networks operating all across the MENA region, from Tunisia and Algeria to Lebanon and Yemen. Most of the time, it is difficult to determine who is behind them. There are exceptions of course. In a study of online hate speech, I found that thousands of the tweets I was analyzing were produced by bots belonging to a Saudi TV channel. Bots are fake, automated accounts that are designed to look like real individuals but are controlled centrally by a software program created by a particular entity. The bots I identified were promoting anti-Shi'a sectarian hate speech. This would give a layperson, or at least someone not well versed in digital technology, the illusion that genuine anti-Shi<sup>'</sup>a hate speech was much more endemic than might be the case.<sup>59</sup> This was at a time when scholars were documenting the prevalence and distribution of hate speech online but were not sure of (or were not upfront about) to what extent bots might have impacted their data. Similarly, during the Gulf crisis of 2017, when Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Bahrain, and Egypt severed relations with Qatar, I found that for months, the majority of tweets mentioning the word "Qatar" were being produced by bots or trolls. In other words, anyone doing digital research about Qatar, or indeed the Gulf, would have a greater probability of finding a post by a bot or troll spreading propaganda.<sup>60</sup> Technology such as generative AI is only going to exacerbate the problem. In 2024, for example, I exposed an astroturfing campaign later linked to STOIC, a Tel Aviv–based firm. This campaign, reportedly funded by the Israeli Ministry of Diaspora Affairs, used AI-generated content, sockpuppet accounts, and manipulated narratives to push pro-Israel messaging, stoke anti-Muslim sentiment, and undermine solidarity movements in the United States and Canada.<sup>61</sup>

It would be fair to assume that many people believe that social media companies are concerned about data "veracity." My interactions with Twitter suggested otherwise. When I raised the issue of hate speech bots with Twitter in 2016, they thanked me, but did not acknowledge the accounts as bots or automatons, only that they had engaged in "spam-like" behavior. In this regard, the accounts were only deleted because their spam-like behavior was a problem. They were not deleted because they were fake accounts trying to give the illusion of grassroots public opinion. An unwillingness to recognize this problem or phenomenon again reflects how social media companies have become gatekeepers on what might be considered legitimate communicative activity in the digital public sphere, and who may be considered legitimate online personas. Authenticity, or inauthenticity, did not seem to be a major concern.

Political pressure on Twitter eventually caused them to adopt some measures of transparency. For a brief period of time, Twitter published lists of bot and troll accounts that were suspended due to being part of state-backed influence operations. Interestingly, collating this data revealed that the biggest government manipulators of Twitter in terms of total accounts suspended were Saudi Arabia, the UAE, Egypt, and Bahrain. Similarly, Meta, since around 2018, has published reports on what they call "coordinated inauthentic behavior." These are attempts by states or other actors to manipulate public conversations and interfere in the research field. That Meta uses the term "inauthentic" is a particularly pertinent reminder of how data created on social media may not be an appropriate reflection of what real people think. Nonetheless, this type of documentation, which consists mostly of summaries, does little to help academics beyond making them aware that the data are manipulated. What's more, these reports reveal only what social media companies want people to know. Indeed, absent from Twitter's list were bot or sockpuppet accounts used, for example, by democracies such as the United States, even though we know the U.S. military has deployed such campaigns.<sup>62</sup> This raises questions about whose manipulation of reality is subject to transparency and scrutiny.

Indeed, the more I conduct online research, the more uncertain I am that veracity of data should even be a default assumption in digital research. For so long, an epistemological assumption of social media data has been that a social media account represents a living, real individual who is not acting with ulterior motives or under duress. A necessary precaution for digital research may be to challenge or even reverse this assumption. This has become a more pressing issue since, for example, the takeover of Twitter by Elon Musk. Musk's changes to X undermined previous attempts to ensure that people could have their identity corroborated, or "verified." Now anyone with a credit card can obtain verification, enabling propagandists who pay for verification to create fake accounts that subsequently spread progovernment propaganda (with verified accounts receiving preferential treatment in terms of visibility on other users' timelines). For example, a research investigation I conducted showed a number of verified-but-fake X accounts spreading pro-UAE propaganda around the COP28 summit.<sup>63</sup> This deception can then spiral and go beyond social media and infiltrate other sources, such as news outlets. Indeed, many of the verified-but-fake accounts or "trolls" spreading propaganda about COP28 were then used as "vox pops" in other media.<sup>64</sup> This process, known as "breakout," is when narratives from social media are picked up and amplified in legacy media. If these subsequent reports then provide the basis for other secondary data collection, they compound the problem of data integrity - a sort of botception, if you will.

esearch has already demonstrated that online conversations in the Gulf tend to be elite-driven.<sup>65</sup> There is "strong evidence of state actors manipulating discourse on Twitter through direct intervention, offline coercion, or co-optation of existing social media 'influencers,' and the mass production of online statements via automated 'bot' accounts." The purpose of pro-regime bots is to manipulate and secure "organic participation from supportive publics."<sup>66</sup> In addition to the prevalence of fake accounts or limited numbers of co-opted influencers, as knowledge of surveillance increases, so has caution and trepidation about interacting with researchers online. Fear of surveillance compromises the ability of digital technology to be used as a means of articulating rights claims and engaging in the discursive contestation of political or social issues. This may create "authenticity vacuums," in which genuine online speech, undertaken without fear or favor, is missing. In most Gulf countries, for example, online dissent (however broadly conceived) is prohibited and actively discouraged. The internet is seen as an opportunity to build reputational capital, presenting the countries as a magnet for foreign investment and tourism. In this context, nation branding is essential. Consequently, the only forms of discourse that are encouraged are those that glorify the regime, commend government accomplishments, support capital flow, or aid in developing the "internet of things." The occurrence of "pro-authoritarian" rhetoric, when organic, is also indicative of the potential vacuum left due to the fear people might feel about engaging in criticism.<sup>67</sup> Taken together, the absence of real people engaging in discussions online, along with the proliferation of bots and loyalists boosting state propaganda, may result in social media spaces becoming an "autonomous civil society."<sup>68</sup> In this context, autonomous does not mean self-sustaining but rather a place of automatons. One has to wonder what kind of sociological questions may be asked of the social media data being produced in such contexts.

Academics also need to be cautious about being instrumentalized as part of influence operations. After all, academics generally may be seen as credible interlocutors on matters of political importance, and thus viewed as influential in adjacent policy fields. In one instance, a Saudi activist in Washington, D.C., was approached on Twitter by an account later linked to an Iranian influence operation. The account, a classic honeytrap, asked the academic to share links to fabricated articles masquerading as content on legitimate websites.<sup>69</sup> The articles in question reflected a pro-Iranian position. In another instance, a colleague was approached by a journalist asking him to share articles published on real news outlets, including *Newsmax* and *The National Interest*. The articles themselves focused on critiques of political Islam. However, the author in question, who had written numerous articles for high-profile outlets, was using the stolen image of an entrepreneur from California. In other words, he did not exist.

The rise of deception has even made secondary sourcing on less dynamic platforms risky. News websites are not immune to manipulation. Sometimes the scale of the deception is staggering. An investigation conducted by me and Adam Rawnsley for the Daily Beast uncovered an astonishing and widespread operation.<sup>70</sup> Nearly fifty international news outlets together published more than one hundred op-eds by journalists who did not exist. A bad actor, most likely a PR firm contracted by a government, had created fake profiles of journalists using stolen Facebook photos and AI-generated images. They then convinced editors to publish propagandistic articles about Middle East politics.<sup>71</sup> This type of deception is increasingly common. If researchers had taken such articles as valid secondary sources, they too would be reproducing "tainted data" of unclear provenance. The reason this campaign worked was disturbingly simple: the editors did not do a video interview with the journalists who submitted articles. If they had, they would have seen that the "journalists" submitting articles were not the same person as in their photos. Of course, AI can now even generate convincing video clones, highlighting the need to develop new detection strategies. The whole incident suggests an unhealthy trust in an increasingly complex digital space. Again, digital literacy courses at universities using comprehensive cases studies would help mitigate such risks.

Although we did not discover who was behind this operation, such campaigns are often run by corporations working on behalf of state clients. It's important

to reemphasize that those responsible for such disinformation campaigns or manipulations of information integrity are not always authoritarian states. Indeed, the existence of an "influence industry," in which companies, often in Western democracies, sell what is essentially disinformation and propaganda to wealthy clients (states or otherwise), is a key aspect of the distorting of public discourse in the digital sphere. These *deception supply chains*, as I term them, generate illiberal practices that unite corporations and/or elites across political and geographic boundaries.<sup>72</sup> There are many examples, the most famous being perhaps Bell Pottinger, a British company that stirred up racial tensions in South Africa by creating fake social media accounts to promote a racially divisive political campaign on behalf of their client, the wealthy Gupta family, who wanted to draw attention away from their own corrupt dealings in South Africa.<sup>73</sup>

Beyond the role of the influence industry, the broader ethics of the social media industry must also be considered. "Data colonialism" has been used to describe the way in which Western corporations profit from the commodification of data in the Global South without substantial returns to the users.<sup>74</sup> In other words, data are monetized to the disproportionate benefit of Western corporations. That these platforms have been implicated in hate speech that has facilitated genocide raises questions about them being valid spaces for social study.<sup>75</sup> The fact that their algorithms disproportionately censor, for example, pro-Palestinian voices also raises questions about "missing data." And how can we use social media data in a meaningful way without first confronting the ethical dilemmas of studying the discourses either promoted or attenuated by unaccountable big tech corporations?

The nature of academia itself is further cause for caution. Particularly within the neoliberal university, the pursuit of studying the latest zeitgeist, whether social media in 2011 or generative AI in 2024, is a powerful force. Frequently, and especially where corporate tie-ins and grant funding applications demand, such research is encouraged because it is more likely to receive funding. This reality aligns with the increasing fetishization of digital practices and the broader tech industry, inherent in the neoliberal university.<sup>76</sup> Again, the context of the neoliberal university prompts the sometimes-uncritical embrace of studying technologies without due care of what that really should, ethically, entail.

The digital age has transformed academic research, particularly in authoritarian and illiberal contexts, creating a complex landscape that blurs traditional boundaries and poses new challenges for researchers. This essay has explored the multifaceted impact of digitality on academia, highlighting forms of spatial, time, and context collapse, and examined the erosion of distinctions between public and private spheres, professional and personal identities, past and present, and even democratic and authoritarian contexts. The rise of sophisticated surveillance technologies, state-sponsored trolling, and widespread disinformation campaigns has significantly altered the research environment. Researchers now face unprecedented risks to their safety, even when physically removed from their field of study. The integrity of digital data itself has emerged as a pressing concern. The prevalence of bots, inauthentic accounts, and manipulated online discourses should cause us to revisit our epistemological assumptions about social media data. The concept of "authenticity vacuums" introduced above highlights the potential for entire online spaces to be dominated by artificial or coerced narratives, raising profound questions about the veracity or value of digital data in academic research.

There is much that can be done to improve research practices or to mitigate against many of the dilemmas raised here, whether in terms of researcher safety or data integrity. At the very least, researchers need up-to-date and constantly revised digital literacy courses to understand issues that may compromise themselves, their networks, and their data. Research methodologies must evolve to integrate critical analysis of deception supply chains, acknowledging the role of nonstate actors and states in shaping digital discourses. Similarly, the prevalence of elite-driven conversations and "authenticity vacuums" needs to be recognized within methodological trainings ahead of fieldwork. In terms of safety, institutions must provide support systems for researchers dealing with the psychological impacts of online harassment and exposure to distressing digital content. Moreover, institutions should implement robust protocols for responding to transnational digital threats, including providing or facilitating legal and technical support for researchers targeted by malicious actors – states or otherwise.

These challenges are further compounded by the pressures of the neoliberal university system, which often prioritizes impact, visibility, and reputation over the safety and ethical concerns of researchers. The tension between institutional demands and the need for cautious, ethical research practices in digital spaces creates additional dilemmas for academics. As we enter an era increasingly dominated by AI and other emerging technologies, the ability to discern between authentic and inauthentic data, to protect researcher and subject safety, and to maintain the integrity of academic inquiry will be more crucial than ever.

### ABOUT THE AUTHOR

**Marc Owen Jones** is Associate Professor of Media Analytics at Northwestern University in Qatar, a Research Fellow at DAWN MENA, and a Non-Resident Senior Fellow at the Middle East Council on Global Affairs. He is the author of *Digital Authoritarianism in the Middle East: Deception, Disinformation and Social Media* (2022) and Political Repression in Bahrain (2020) and editor of *Gulfization of the Arab World* (2018) and Bahrain's Uprising (2015).

#### ENDNOTES

- <sup>1</sup> Katy Jordan, "Academics' Perceptions of Research Impact and Engagement through Interactions on Social Media Platforms," *Learning, Media and Technology* 48 (3) (2023): 415–428, https://doi.org/10.1080/17439884.2022.2065298.
- <sup>2</sup> Kristine Maloney and Teresa Valerio Parrot, "Trolls Shouldn't Stop Academics Offering Expertise," *Times Higher Education*, April 1, 2022, https://www.timeshighereducation .com/blog/trolls-or-no-trolls-society-needs-academic-expertise-more-ever.
- <sup>3</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>4</sup> Brady Robards and Darren Graf, "Who Really Gets Fired over Social Media Posts? We Studied Hundreds of Cases to Find Out," The Conversation, June 16, 2022, https://the conversation.com/who-really-gets-fired-over-social-media-posts-we-studied-hundreds -of-cases-to-find-out-182424.
- <sup>5</sup> AP Muhammed Afsal, "U.S. Academic Withdraws from Qatar Research Project over Racism Controversy," Middle East Eye, February 20, 2021, https://www.middleeasteye.net /news/qatar-us-northwestern-racism-grant-research-cancel.
- <sup>6</sup> Petter Bae Brandtzaeg and Marika Lüders, "Time Collapse in Social Media: Extending the Context Collapse," *Social Media* + *Society* 4 (1) (2018), https://doi.org/10.1177 /2056305118763349.
- <sup>7</sup> Alessandro Mantelero, "The EU Proposal for a General Data Protection Regulation and the Roots of the 'Right to Be Forgotten,'" *Computer Law & Security Review* 29 (3) (2013): 229–235, https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clsr.2013.03.010.
- <sup>8</sup> Brandtzaeg and Lüders, "Time Collapse in Social Media"; and Jenny L. Davis and Nathan Jurgenson, "Context Collapse: Theorizing Context Collusions and Collisions," *Information, Communication & Society* 17 (4) (2014): 476–485, https://doi.org/10.1080/1369118X .2014.888458.
- <sup>9</sup> Alison Hearn, "The Politics of Branding in the New University of Circulation," *International Studies of Management & Organization* 45 (2) (2015): 114–120, https://doi.org/10.1080/00208825.2015.1006007.

<sup>10</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>11</sup> Tess Reidy, "'Naked Intimidation': How Universities Silence Academics on Social Media," *The Guardian*, February 12, 2020, https://www.theguardian.com/education/2020 /feb/12/naked-intimidation-how-universities-silence-academics-on-social-media.
- <sup>12</sup> Robards and Graf, "Who Really Gets Fired over Social Media Posts?"

- <sup>13</sup> Sally Weale and Alexandra Topping, "University Lecturers Begin Strike Action over Pensions," *The Guardian*, February 22, 2018, https://www.theguardian.com/education /2018/feb/22/lecturers-begin-14-day-strike-over-pensions.
- <sup>14</sup> Mike Finn and Jo Grady, "Academic Freedom under Threat: What Can UCU Do?" Medium, May 16, 2019, https://medium.com/ussbriefs/academic-freedom-under-threat -what-can-ucu-do-dea8e095cdce.
- <sup>15</sup> Jordan, "Academics' Perceptions of Research Impact and Engagement through Interactions on Social Media Platforms."
- <sup>16</sup> Kiara Alfonseca, "Teacher Speaks Out on Being Fired after Attending Drag Show," ABC News, July 27, 2023, https://abcnews.go.com/US/texas-teachers-fired-after-attending -drag-show/story?id=101665045.
- <sup>17</sup> Rasha Younes, "All This Terror Because of a Photo," Human Rights Watch, February 21, 2023, https://www.hrw.org/report/2023/02/21/all-terror-because-photo/digital -targeting-and-its-offline-consequences-lgbt.
- <sup>18</sup> Hector Y. Adames, Kenneth S. Pope, and Nayeli Y. Chavez-Dueñas, "Targeted: Surviving Social Media Attacks," *Inside Higher Ed*, March 5, 2019, https://www.insidehighered .com/advice/2019/03/06/how-respond-social-media-attacks-opinion.
- <sup>19</sup> See John Suler, "The Online Disinhibition Effect," *Cyberpsychology & Behavior : The Impact of the Internet, Multimedia and Virtual Reality on Behavior and Society* 7 (3) (2004) : 323, https://doi.org/10.1089/1094931041291295.
- <sup>20</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>21</sup> Atte Oksanen, Magdalena Celuch, Rita Latikka, et al., "Hate and Harassment in Academia: The Rising Concern of the Online Environment," *Higher Education* 84 (3) (2022): 541–567, https://doi.org/10.1007/s10734-021-00787-4.
- <sup>22</sup> In the end, I was not included as I resigned from the board some years prior.
- <sup>23</sup> Dhiraj Murthy, "Digital Ethnography: An Examination of the Use of New Technologies for Social Research," *Sociology* 42 (5) (2008): 837–855, https://doi.org/10.1177 /0038038508094565.
- <sup>24</sup> Marieke Brandt, "Delocalization of Fieldwork and (Re)Construction of Place: Doing Ethnography in Wartime Yemen," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 49 (3) (2017): 506–510, https://doi.org/10.1017/S0020743817000368.
- <sup>25</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>26</sup> "Matthew Hedges: UK Academic Files Claim over UAE 'Torture,'" BBC News, May 5, 2021, https://www.bbc.com/news/uk-england-tyne-56998407.
- <sup>27</sup> "Kylie Moore-Gilbert: Lecturer Released by Iran 'in Prisoner Swap,'" BBC News, November 25, 2020, https://www.bbc.com/news/world-middle-east-55077744.
- <sup>28</sup> Declan Walsh, "Why Was an Italian Graduate Student Tortured and Murdered in Egypt?" *The New York Times*, August 15, 2017, https://www.nytimes.com/2017/08/15 /magazine/giulio-regeni-italian-graduate-student-tortured-murdered-egypt.html.
- <sup>29</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "The New, Unsustainable Order of Arab Digital Autocracy," in *Disruptions and Dynamism in the Arab World*, ed. Frederic Wehrey (Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2023), https://carnegieendowment.org/research/2023/05/disruptions

 $- and - dynamism-in-the-arab-world? lang= en \ensuremath{\#} the-new-unsustainable-order-of-arab-digital-autocracy.$ 

- <sup>30</sup> Alex Thompson, Lindsay Stringfellow, Mairi Maclean, and Amal Nazzal, "Ethical Considerations and Challenges for Using Digital Ethnography to Research Vulnerable Populations," *Journal of Business Research* 124 (2021): 676–683, https://doi.org/10.1016/j .jbusres.2020.02.025.
- <sup>31</sup> Jannis Grimm, "The Mixed Blessing of Digital Fieldwork: Digital Security and Ethical Dilemmas of Remote Research during and after the Pandemic," *Qualitative & Multi-Method Research* 20 (2) (2022): 33–38, https://doi.org/10.5281/zenod0.7140163.
- <sup>32</sup> Dan Sabbagh, David Pegg, Paul Lewis, and Stephanie Kirchgaessner, "UAE Linked to Listing of Hundreds of UK Phones in Pegasus Project Leak," *The Guardian*, July 21, 2021, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2021/jul/21/uae-linked-to-listing-of-hundreds -of-uk-phones-in-pegasus-project-leak.

- <sup>34</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>35</sup> Wagdy Sawahel, "Academics Are among the Alleged Targets of Pegasus Spy Software," *University World News*, August 9, 2021, https://www.universityworldnews.com/post.php ?story=20210809122415678.
- <sup>36</sup> Madawi al-Rasheed, "Pegasus Project: Why I was Targeted by Israeli spyware," Middle East Eye, July 20, 2021, https://www.middleeasteye.net/opinion/pegasus-israel-saudi -arabia-why-targeted-spyware.
- <sup>37</sup> Ibid.
- <sup>38</sup> Vernon Silver, "Cyber Attacks on Activists Traced to FinFisher Spyware of Gamma," Bloomberg, July 25, 2012, https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2012-07-25/cyber -attacks-on-activists-traced-to-finfisher-spyware-of-gamma?embedded-checkout=true.
- <sup>39</sup> Maria Eriksson Baaz and Mats Utas, "Exploring the Backstage : Methodological and Ethical Issues Surrounding the Role of Research Brokers in Insecure Zones," *Civil Wars* 21 (2) (2019): 157–178, https://doi.org/10.1080/13698249.2019.1656357.
- <sup>40</sup> Moira Farr, "U of T's Citizen Lab Reaches Out to Academics Targeted by Spyware," *University Affairs*, January 24, 2020, https://www.universityaffairs.ca/news/news-article /u-of-ts-citizen-lab-reaches-out-to-academics-targeted-by-spyware.
- <sup>41</sup> Gilles Deleuze and Félix Guattari, *A Thousand Plateaus: Capitalism and Schizophrenia* (University of Minnesota Press, 1987).
- <sup>42</sup> "Bahrain : Reinstate Ousted Students, Faculty," Human Rights Watch, September 24, 2011, https://www.hrw.org/news/2011/09/24/bahrain-reinstate-ousted-students-faculty.
- <sup>43</sup> Marc Owen Jones, *Political Repression in Bahrain* (Cambridge University Press, 2020).
- <sup>44</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "Social Media, Surveillance and Social Control in the Bahrain Uprising," Westminster Papers in Communication and Culture 9 (2) (2013): 68–92.
- <sup>45</sup> Jones, Political Repression in Bahrain.
- <sup>46</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "State-Aligned Misogynistic Disinformation on Arabic Twitter: The Attempted Silencing of an Al Jazeera Journalist," *Open Information Science* 5 (1) (2021): 278–297, https://doi.org/10.1515/opis-2020-0126.

<sup>33</sup> Ibid.

- <sup>47</sup> Alex Kane, "Canary Mission's Blacklist of Pro-Palestine Activists Is Taking a Toll," *The Intercept*, November 22, 2018, https://theintercept.com/2018/11/22/israel-boycott -canary-mission-blacklist.
- <sup>48</sup> Areeb Ullah, "London University Apologies to Lecturer Wrongly Accused of Antisemitism," Middle East Eye, February 19, 2025, https://www.middleeasteye.net/news/uk -london-university-goldsmiths-ray-campbell-apologises-academic-wrongly-accused -antisemitism.
- <sup>49</sup> Kenneth Roth, "I Once Ran Human Rights Watch. Harvard Blocked My Fellowship over Israel," *The Guardian*, January 10, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/comment isfree/2023/jan/10/kenneth-roth-human-rights-watch-harvard-israel.
- <sup>50</sup> Adam Gabbatt, "Leading U.S. Law Firm Says It Rescinded Job Offers to Students Who Backed Israel-Hamas Letters," *The Guardian*, October 18, 2023, https://www.theguardian .com/us-news/2023/oct/18/student-palestine-letter-harvard-columbia-us-law-firm-jobs -revoked.
- <sup>51</sup> Robert Mackey, "Professor's Angry Tweets on Gaza Cost Him a Job," *The New York Times*, September 12, 2014, https://www.nytimes.com/2014/09/13/world/middleeast/professors -angry-tweets-on-gaza-cost-him-a-job.html.
- <sup>52</sup> Nader Hashemi, "Thrashed for Theorizing: Notes on Anti-Semitism, Israel and the Attack on Salman Rushdie," *Jadaliyya*, September 9, 2022, https://www.jadaliyya.com /Details/44426.
- <sup>53</sup> RobertMackey, "FrenchScientistDeniedU.S.EntryafterPhoneMessagesCriticalofTrump Found," *The Guardian*, March 19, 2025, https://www.theguardian.com/us-news/2025 /mar/19/trump-musk-french-scientist-detained; and Faiza Patel, "U.S. AI-Driven 'Catch and Revoke' Initiative Threatens First Amendment Rights," Just Security, March 18, 2025, https://www.justsecurity.org/109069/u-s-ai-driven-catch-and-revoke-initiativethreatens-first-amendment-rights.
- <sup>54</sup> Daniel Zeng, Hsinchun Chen, Robert Lusch, and Shu-Hsing Li, "Social Media Analytics and Intelligence," *IEEE Intelligent Systems* 25 (6) (2010): 13–16, https://doi.org/10.1109 /MIS.2010.151.
- <sup>55</sup> Stefan Stieglitz, Milad Mirbabaie, Björn Ross, and Christoph Neuberger, "Social Media Analytics–Challenges in Topic Discovery, Data Collection, and Data Preparation," *International Journal of Information Management* 39 (2018): 156–168, https://doi.org/10 .1016/j.ijinfomgt.2017.12.002.
- <sup>56</sup> Tatiana Lukoianova and Victoria L. Rubin, "Veracity Roadmap: Is Big Data Objective, Truthful and Credible?" *Advances in Classification Research Online* 24 (1) (2014): 4, https://doi .org/10.7152/acro.v24i1.14671.
- 57 Stieglitz et al., "Social Media Analytics."
- <sup>58</sup> Marina Ayeb and Tiziano Bonini, "'It Was Very Hard for Me to Keep Doing That Job': Understanding Troll Farm's Working in the Arab World," *Social Media* + *Society* 10 (1) (2024), https://doi.org/10.1177/20563051231224713.
- <sup>59</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "Automated Sectarianism and Pro-Saudi Propaganda on Twitter," Tactical Tech, January 18, 2017, https://exposingtheinvisible.org/en/articles/automated -sectarianism.

- <sup>60</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "Propaganda, Fake News, and Fake Trends: The Weaponization of Twitter Bots in the Gulf Crisis," *International Journal of Communication* 13 (2019): 1389 -1415.
- <sup>61</sup> Derek B. Johnson, "Israeli Influence Operation Highlights Global Disinformation Industry," Cyberscoop, June 5, 2024, https://cyberscoop.com/israel-influence-operations -stoic.
- <sup>62</sup> Chris Bing and Joel Schectman, "Pentagon Ran Secret Anti-Vax Campaign to Undermine China during Pandemic," Reuters, June 14, 2024, https://www.reuters.com /investigates/special-report/usa-covid-propaganda.
- <sup>63</sup> Damian Carrington, "Army of Fake Social Media Accounts Defend UAE Presidency of Climate Summit," *The Guardian*, June 8, 2023, https://www.theguardian.com/environment /2023/jun/08/army-of-fake-social-media-accounts-defend-uae-presidency-of-climate -summit.
- <sup>64</sup> Ben Nimmo, "The Breakout Scale: Measuring the Impact of Influence Operations," Brookings, September 2020, https://www.brookings.edu/articles/the-breakout-scale -measuring-the-impact-of-influence-operations.
- <sup>65</sup> Alexei Abrahams and Andrew Leber, "Comparative Approaches to Mis/Disinformation : Electronic Armies or Cyber Knights? The Sources of Pro-Authoritarian Discourse on Middle East Twitter," *International Journal of Communication* 15 (2021), https://ijoc.org /index.php/ijoc/article/view/14800.
- <sup>66</sup> Andrew Leber and Alexei Abrahams, "A Storm of Tweets: Social Media Manipulation During the Gulf Crisis," *Review of Middle East Studies* 53 (2) (2019): 241–258, https://doi .org/10.1017/rms.2019.45.
- <sup>67</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "Digital De-Citizenship: The Rise of the Digital Denizen in Bahrain," *International Journal of Middle East Studies* 52 (4) (2020): 740–747, https://doi.org/10.1017 /S0020743820001038.
- 68 Ibid.
- <sup>69</sup> Scott Shane and Ronen Bergman, "New Report Shows How a Pro-Iran Group Spread Fake News Online," *The New York Times*, May 14, 2019, https://www.nytimes.com/2019 /05/14/world/middleeast/iran-fake-news-report.html.
- <sup>70</sup> Adam Rawnsley, "Right-Wing Media Outlets Duped by a Middle East Propaganda Campaign," The Daily Beast, July 2020, https://www.thedailybeast.com/right-wing -media-outlets-duped-by-a-middle-east-propaganda-campaign.
- <sup>71</sup> Marc Owen Jones, *Digital Authoritarianism in the Middle East: Deception, Disinformation and Social Media* (Hurst, 2022).
- <sup>72</sup> Marc Owen Jones, "Deception Supply Chains in the Middle East, 2010–2023," in *Routledge Handbook of the Influence Industry*, ed. Emma L. Briant and Vian Bakir (Routledge, 2024), 167–182, https://doi.org/10.4324/9781003256878-13.
- <sup>73</sup> Rupert Neate, "Bell Pottinger Faces Hearing over Claims It Stirred Racial Tension in South Africa," *The Guardian*, August 13, 2017, https://www.theguardian.com/world/2017 /aug/13/bell-pottinger-pr-industry-hearing-secret-south-africa-campaign.
- <sup>74</sup> Nick Couldry and Ulises A. Mejias, "Data Colonialism: Rethinking Big Data's Relation to the Contemporary Subject," *Television & New Media* 20 (4) (2018): 336–349, https://doi .org/10.1177/1527476418796632.

Lessons from the Digital Coalface in the Post-Truth Age

- <sup>75</sup> Paul Mozur, "A Genocide Incited on Facebook, With Posts From Myanmar's Military," *The New York Times*, October 15, 2018, https://www.nytimes.com/2018/10/15/technology /myanmar-facebook-genocide.html.
- <sup>76</sup> Igea Troiani and Claudia Dutson, "The Neoliberal University as a Space to Learn/Think /Work in Higher Education," *Architecture and Culture* 9 (1) (2021): 5–23, https://doi.org /10.1080/20507828.2021.1898836.